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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the special meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Town Council offices, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Thirtieth of November 2009

Members Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr J J Ayres




Cllr Miss V Ash    ** (Mayor)

Cllr A B Boom




Cllr R A Farnham
Cllr Mrs S A Casson



Cllr Mrs S Groves
Cllr P J Fleming




Cllr P Halse **
Cllr M J Teare





Cllr V C Whitlock




** 
Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr Mrs M Olive


East Devon District Council

569.
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Corke (A/L); Cllr Howard (P); Cllr Morgan (P); Cllr McGuire (A/L); Cllr Taylor (P)
570.
To receive declarations of interest in agenda item – The Bungalow
Cllr Whitlock (P)
571.
To address questions with regard to The Bungalow
The Mayor welcomed the many members of the public and also the Town Council’s guests from The Partnership Trust – Mr Iain Tulley, Dr David Summerfield, Ms Jenny Richards. 

Mr Tulley outlined the current situation with The Bungalow. He apologised for the lack of communication that had arisen regarding the extension of the suspension of services and outlined that, during the suspension, two matters had affected planning; these were : the publication of the National Dementia Strategy and the review by the Trust of older people’s services generally. He went on to explain that the services currently in place had been established 20 years ago following the closure of large services and in that time the population had grown and got older, resulting in greater incidence of dementia. However the level of resource and design had not changed. The Trust was now looking to respond in the best way possible and, while beds continued to play a part, this was felt to only be a small part.

Dr Summerfield explained that current services were very different across Devon. Most of the service was in the community but a lot of resource was tied up in hospital beds. There was a recognition that hospital beds and respite care were needed but that most care would be in the community. 

Mr Tulley outlined the Trust’s plans as follows

a)
To redevelop and refurbish hospitals in Torbay, Exeter and Barnstaple to make them fit for care

b)
To look to develop services for people with functional illness

c)
To develop memory clinics in East Devon

d)
To provide additional in-patient beds in 5 units across Devon

e)
To re-open The Bungalow to a wider catchment

f)
To consider the best location to ultimately put beds
He pointed out that £1.8 billion was currently spent on the NHS in Devon; less than 8% of this was spent on mental health care. With changes the Trust had made in South Devon the ratio of expert support to patients was 1/1400; this compared to 1/2500 in East Devon at the present time. 

Questions raised by the public

· The Bungalow was closed without other services in place. This has affected not just the town but also rural areas with poor public transport, making care now inaccessible.

The point is accepted and the problems understood. In 6 months of this year there have been 5 admissions from Honiton compared to 9 admissions in 6 months of last year. Staff are to be re-deployed into the community.

· The value of community beds means they are cheaper than Exeter in-patient beds and represent better value for money. There are currently patients in hospital in Exeter that could be in The Bungalow and this is leading to bed blocking

The Bungalow is an acute unit for people with dementia, not a community hospital. Part of the plan is to get units staffed properly. There is no evidence of blocking beds at the RD&E.

· RD&E and Honiton hospitals demanded an assessment – has this been done?

The assessment has been done and shows no evidence of bed blocking. There are people in the RD&E who should be in community hospitals but no-one could be identified for transfer. There is currently evidence of people in hospital with both physical ailments and dementia and they are staying in hospital longer than they need to.

· Are you not just trying to get rid of daycare services to Social Services?

We are working together to have a network of support. There is a mixed picture of provision of daycare across the county. There are ongoing discussions re day treatment and when it gets taken over by other services and this is currently being reviewed. There will continue to be some day provision in Honiton. 
· I am not convinced the service will be as good. I understand that South Devon are not happy with the service they have and that bed blocking is going on. It is not just about inpatient beds – day care is important as is communication with the team. Recent experience has shown very poor levels of communication with the new arrangements.

The situation you describe in terms of communication is unacceptable and I will feed it back to the team. Systems and processes are not coherent in East Devon. The crisis point is too late and patients and carers need support at the beginning of the illness and throughout it. If the support is put in the community, carers are less stressed and it is more successful.

· Carers are not being looked after and are at breaking point. They need respite care. You have closed too many day centres; day care also gives patients contact and it stimulates them. The cuts you have made have been disastrous and appalling.

I would not take issue with anything you say. But in Devon there will be 17000 people with dementia; the Bungalow catered for 83. So there is a need for a range of services. It comes down to the amount of money available and the model of care.

· The Government set up a Senior Council in Devon due to the large number of older people in the county. The problem appears to be not with money but with government and this should be raised with the politicians.
The Trust has met with MPs from Devon and made the point re the ageing population and growing demand versus budget. The Trust wants to set up a service that includes respite, early diagnosis, memory clinics, community care, all backed up by beds. We are not currently supporting enough people. We need to see the best services with the budget available. The Bungalow is important but there are wider issues. The dementia services are grossly under-funded.

· East Devon has the highest elderly population but the lowest in terms of services.

There has been an ongoing campaign – the National Dementia Strategy is the start. England is behind the rest of Europe with regards to service and level of diagnosis.

· The Bungalow was regarded as a Centre of Excellence that was recognised in Europe and America. It provided a service to all – it wasn’t just about beds.

· The problem seems to come down to funding. In this area it is not sufficient for needs. Devon County Council and East Devon District Council should be lobbying for more money for care, training etc. We need to know how many beds will be available; transport all over this area is not possible and it is essential for carers.

· Carers in the area want to know what’s happening as well as staff at The Bungalow. There is a need for a timetable.

We will put out a clear communication and The Bungalow will re-open as soon as the changes are in 
place – early in the new year. 

· We have concerns across the whole of East Devon. Soford Lodge in Sidmouth is under-used.

Devon has among the best primary care service in the country and more community beds. Spending changes make other services suffer. We want to improve the experience and level of service for dementia patients. The long term future needs to be reconsidered when other services are in place.

Questions raised by Councillors

· We have excellent service in Honiton and this has been contributed to by the people of Honiton. Now that things are going county wide, there is a suspicion that the Trust is asset stripping. We are asking that you don’t dumb everything down.
There is no conspiracy.

· This is not a party political problem, it concerns everyone in East Devon working together. There is a 40% forecast for an increase in dementia with East Devon having the highest incidence. People feel they have lost a facility at The Bungalow and nothing has been put in its place. What is the plan to get community facilities in place?

Resources are re-deployed already. We will look into what’s happening with the staff. The Bungalow will be open in the new year and will cater for a wider population. The Trust is moving from the current “bronze” standard to a “silver” standard. A full communiqué will come out.

· What are memory clinics?

They specialise in early diagnosis and then interventions are put in place to help the patient and the carer. At the moment there are no memory clinics to refer to in East Devon; with the current population of 38,000 there need to be 3. 

· There appears to be a problem of the low profile of mental illness. It is up to everyone to lobby as necessary and use public votes as appropriate.

· The Town Council reserves the right to review the services of The Bungalow and the effect it has on the people and also reserves the right to come back to the Trust with concerns. The public feel they had an excellent service and they have severe doubts that it will return and that the carers will bear the brunt with moderate support. 

· This discussion should have happened months ago. When will the communiqué be out and how will you continue to consult with the community?

The communiqué will be out in 7-10 days. There are wider issues than just The Bungalow. The Trust remains accountable to local people. We are looking for a balance of quality, cost and amount of access to service.

572.
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.00pm

Signed Chair
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